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Dear Karyn

Thank you for your email.

Attached:

e A copy of a letter sent on behalf of the Applicant to those who objected.

e A copy of the planning consent (conditional) for the premises.

e An email from Jennifer Kavanagh withdrawing her objection (Ms Kavanagh does not appear to
have copied in WCC).
e An email exchange between Alex Fleming and Yorum Blumann (withdrawing the objection /

agreeing conditions).

e An email exchange between Alex Fleming and the EHO (withdrawing the objection / agreeing

conditions).

Alex Fleming and myself will be attending the hearing on behalf of the Applicant. A second
representative from the Applicant may also attend. We will confirm on Tuesday.

Kind regards

Catherine

Catherine Noble (Pronouns: she/her)

Senior Associate

for Mills & Reeve LLP

T: +441603693391
M: +447484531997

MILLS & REEVE

Achieve more. Together.

in @ O ¥

From: Abbott, Karyn: WCC <kabbott@westminster.gov.uk>

Sent: 05 May 2023 08:46

Cc: Jackaman, Kevin: WCC <kjackaman@westminster.gov.uk>; Meloyan, Emanuela: WCC
<emeloyan@westminster.gov.uk>; Hag, Roxsana: WCC <rhag@westminster.gov.uk>


mailto:Catherine.Noble@mills-reeve.com
mailto:kabbott@westminster.gov.uk
mailto:kjackaman@westminster.gov.uk
mailto:emeloyan@westminster.gov.uk
mailto:rhaq@westminster.gov.uk
tel:+441603693391
tel:+447484531997
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.mills%2dreeve.com&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-14c0ce66dfa40e4d4f3ad8ec4d815cbba1353b0c
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.linkedin.com%2fcompany%2fmills%2d%26%2dreeve%2f&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-de4dcd1fd56ce8623f3c7e0d62766b1cc6ca58cf
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.youtube.com%2fchannel%2fUC7huYkwr8y4UrOYELhi31Vg&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-64c63b5a2a693f515c2ffd37e68a271716722d62
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2fwww.instagram.com%2fMillsReeve&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-e0f4fe075a0d0f89a5d9e1b14ed1fe3144c5be1b
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2ftwitter.com%2fMillsandReeve&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-e97954090f9add7e04de53daab44ad80af6a2fa2





MILLS & REEVE

Achieve more. Together.




















“FAIRER ool

WESTMINSTER City of Westminster




Westminster City Council Development Planning westminster.gov.uk

Westminster City Council e

PO Box 732 . .

Redhill, RH1 9FL City of Westminster
Your ref:  Soho Poly Theatre Please . Adam Jones

reply to:

My ref: 22/01578/FULL Tel No: 07779431391
Ms Wajiha Dadabhoy Development Planning
Rock Townsend Westminster City Council
Old School PO Box 732
Exton Street Redhill, RH1 9FL
London
SE1 8UE 5 May 2022

Dear Sir/Madam

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990
PERMISSION FOR DEVELOPMENT (CONDITIONAL)

The City Council has considered your application and permits the development referred to below
subject to the conditions set out and in accordance with the plans submitted.

Unless any other period is stated in the Schedule below or by conditions attached; this consent, by
virtue of Section 91(1) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended), is granted subject
to the condition that the development shall be commenced within 3 years of the date of this decision.

Your attention is drawn to the enclosed Statement of Applicant's Rights and General Information.

SCHEDULE
Application No: 22/01578/FULL
Date Received: 09.03.2022 Date Amended: 09.03.2022

Plan Nos: 19035-RTA-XX-B1-DR-A-00020 Rev. P01 ; 19035-RTA-XX-G-DR-A-00021 Rev. P01
Address: 16 Riding House Street, London, W1W 7EB,
Proposal: Use of basement as venue space (Sui Generis)

See next page for conditions/reasons.

Yours faithfully

@MW_

Deirdra Armsby
Director of Place Shaping and Town Planning

depefulz091207





Note: As the requirements of the Building Regulations may affect the design of the proposed development our
Building Control team can offer advice and guidance at an early stage. If you would like to take advantage of
this service please contact them on 020 7641 6500 or email districtsurveyors@westminster.gov.uk to arrange a
preliminary discussion.

Note:

The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.

The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the
development.

The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority.

Clarity

Plain English Campaign
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22/01578/FULL

Condition(s):

The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with the drawings and
other documents listed on this decision letter, and any drawings approved subsequently by the
City Council as local planning authority pursuant to any conditions on this decision letter.

Reason:
For the avoidance of doubt and in the interests of proper planning.

Customers/patrons may only be permitted within the hereby approved venue space (Sui
Generis) between 09:00-00:00 (midnight) daily.

Reason:

To protect neighbouring residents from noise nuisance, as set out in Policies 7, 16 and 33 of
the City Plan 2019 - 2040 (April 2021) and the draft Environmental Supplementary Planning
Document (May 2021). (R13FC)

You must apply to us for approval of an Operational Management Plan to show how you will
operate the use without causing nuisance for people in the area, including people who live in
nearby buildings. This document must include (but should not be limited to):

- Capacity,

- How the glazed lobby feature will be operated and managed to prevent noise spill, and

- How people arriving at or leaving the building will be managed, particularly when leaving the
venue after an event.

You must not start the venue space (Sui Generis) use until we have approved in writing what
you have sent us. You must then carry out the measures included in the approved
management plan at all times that the venue space (Sui Generis) is in use.

Reason:
To make sure that the use will not cause nuisance for people in the area. This is as set out
Policies 7, 16 and 33 of the City Plan 2019 - 2040 (April 2021). (R05GC)

Informative(s):

Note:

. The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.

. The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the Mark
development. Clarity
. The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority. \ pproved by

In dealing with this application the City Council has implemented the requirement in the
National Planning Policy Framework to work with the applicant in a positive and proactive way.
We have made available detailed advice in the form of our statutory policies in the City Plan
2019 - 2040 (April 2021), neighbourhood plan (where relevant), supplementary planning
documents, the London Plan (March 2021), planning briefs and other informal written

Plain English Campaign






guidance, as well as offering a full pre application advice service, in order to ensure that
applicant has been given every opportunity to submit an application which is likely to be
considered favourably. In addition, where appropriate, further guidance was offered to the
applicant at the validation stage.

2 This permission does not allow any work which would change the outside appearance of the
property. (I118AA)

Note:

. The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which EPPZANST N Clysta[
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I. s 4

. The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the
development.

. The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority.

Clarity
\ approved by
Plain English Campaign






Note:

The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.

The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the
development.

The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority.

Clarity

Plain English Campaign






City of Westminster

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990
PLANNING (LISTED BUILDINGS AND CONSERVATION AREAS) ACT 1990

Applicant's Rights and General Information

1.

a)

Applicant's Rights (refusals and conditional approvals)

Appeals to the Planning Inspectorate

If your application has been refused by the City Council or granted subject to conditions that you
are not happy with, you have the right to appeal to the Planning Inspectorate (under Section 78 of the
Town and Country Planning Act 1990 or Section 20 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and
Conservation Areas) Act 1990). The Planning Inspectorate is an Executive Agency reporting to the
Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government.

The time limits for submitting an appeal may vary. The period after the date of the City Council's
decision within which an appeal must be received by the Secretary of State is:

O

28 days in the case of an appeal against refusal of a planning application relating to the same or

substantially the same land and development as is already the subject of an enforcement notice.

8 weeks in the case of an appeal against refusal of advertisement consent.

12 weeks in the case of appeals made under s78(1) against refusal of any 'householder

application' — that is,

—  refusal of an application for planning permission to alter or extend a house, or for
works within the curtilage of a house.

—  Refusal to approve details submitted as required by a condition imposed on a
permission granted for a householder application.

— Refusal of prior approvals relating to dwelling houses, including the neighbours’ consultation
scheme for larger home extensions under Class A of Part 1 of Schedule 2 of the Town and
Country Planning (General Permitted Development) Order.

12 weeks in the case of ‘minor commercial applications that is,

— refusal of an application for development of an existing building or part of a building currently in
use for any purposes in Classes Al, A2, A3, A4 and A5 where the proposal does not include a
change of use, a change to the number of units, development that is not wholly at ground floor
level and/or does not increase the gross internal area of the building.

— Interested parties have no right to comment on an appeal with regards to a minor commercial
development (specifically a shopfront).

6 months in the case of all other appeals made under s78(1) or s20 of the above Acts relating to a

decision on a planning application or listed building consent application. The 6 month time limit

also applies to any appeal made under s78 (2) of the Act in respect of a failure to give a decision
within the statutory period.

With immediate effect, prospective appellants requesting an inquiry into their appeal must

Note:

The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.

The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the
development. Clarity

The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority. \ pproved by
Plain English Campaign






notify the Local Planning Authority and Planning Inspectorate at least 10 days prior to appeal
submission.

If you want to appeal, you must use the correct appeal form from the following list: Planning,
Householder, Minor Commercial, Listed Building Consent or Certificate of Lawful Use or
Development.

The Planning Inspectorate has an online appeals service: www.planningportal.gov.uk/pcs. The
Inspectorate will publish details of your appeal on the internet (on the Appeals area of the Planning
Portal). This may include a copy of the application form and associated documents and the
completed appeal documents. Please ensure that you only provide information, including personal
information, that you are happy will be made available to others in this way. If you supply personal
information belonging to a third party please ensure that you have their permission to do so. More
detailed information about data protection and privacy matters is available on the Planning Portal.
Alternatively, you can obtain a form from the Customer Support Team, Planning Inspectorate,
3/08a, Kite Wing, Temple Quay House, 2 The Square, Temple Quay, Bristol BS1 6PN Tel: 0303
4440000. An extension of time for lodging an appeal is unlikely to be granted except in special
circumstances. There is a guide and other useful advice about appeals on line at
www.planningportal.gov.uk/planning/appeals/online/makeanappeal

APPROVAL OF DETAILS:

If your application has been granted and is subject to the approval of details reserved by
condition please use the form 'Application For Approval Of Details Reserved By
Condition' in order to discharge the relevant details. This form can be downloaded from
the City Council's web site at www.westminster.gov.uk/planning

b) Purchase Notices

In certain circumstances the owner of a property has the right to serve a Purchase Notice on the City
Council or the Department for Communities and Local Government. A Notice may be served if,
following a refusal or a conditional approval, the owner considers the land cannot be put to a
reasonably beneficial use in either its existing state or through development which has or would be
permitted. A Purchase Notice would require the City Council to purchase the owner's interest in the
land in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Acts (Part VI of the Town and Country Planning
Act 1990 and Sections 32-37 of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990).

2. General information relating to all approvals

a) Other legislative requirements

This decision has been made by the City Council as the local planning authority. You are reminded of
the need to comply with other relevant regulations and statutory provisions and respect the rights of
other owners/occupiers provided by relevant property legislation.

Transportation: If your proposal involves works which affect the public highway you should consult
the City Council as Highways Authority. This includes works to, over or below any carriageway,
footway or public forecourt. You should contact the Highways Planning Team by emalil
highwaysplanning@westminster.gov.uk or telephone 020 7641 3326. If your proposal is related to
paving works and/or is associated with an agreement under Section 106 of the Town and Country
Planning Act 1990 please telephone: 020 7641 2920.

%I’he Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which

have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.
. The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the

development. Clarity

. The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority. \ pproved by
Plain English Campaign
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Highways Licensing: For general enquiries about temporary structures on the highway, such as
hoardings, skips, the excavation and storage of materials on the highways, please telephone 020 761
2000.

Building Control: You are advised to contact Westminster District Surveyors immediately to find out
whether your proposal will require consent under the Building Regulations: Tel: 020 7641 6500 Email
.districtsurveyors@westminster.gov.uk.

Building Regulation forms and further information is available on the Council's web site:
http://www.westminster.gov.uk/services/environment/landandpremises/buildings/forms/

Land Drainage: Where major works are involved, Land Drainage Consent may be required under
the Water Resources Act 1991 and Thames Region Land Drainage By Laws 1981. You are advised
to contact the Environment Agency, Apollo Court ,2 Bishop’s Square Business Park, St Albans Road
West Hatfield AL10 9EX Tel: 03708 506 506 or email:enquiries@environment-agency.gov.uk.

b) Provision of access and facilities for disabled people

Designing new buildings and adapting existing buildings to meet the needs of people with disabilities
results in a safer and more convenient environment for all. General advice is available from planning
and building control officers who can also direct you to appropriate sources of technical/specialist
advice.

Note:

. The Plain English Crystal Mark applies to those conditions, reasons and informatives in this letter which
have an associated reference number with the prefix C, R, X or I.

. The terms ‘you’ and ‘your’ include anyone who owns or occupies the land or is involved with the
development. Clarity

. The terms ‘us’ and ‘we’ refer to the Council as local planning authority. \ pproved by
Plain English Campaign




http://www.westminster.gov.uk/services/environment/landandpremises/buildings/forms/




Soho Poly licence

		From

		Jennifer Kavanagh

		To

		Alexander Fleming

		Recipients

		A.Fleming@westminster.ac.uk



 CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University. Do not click on any links or open attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Alexander Fleming,

I have just read the letter you have written about this. Thank you for taking the trouble.

I am aware and supportive of the plans for the Soho Poly. I came to one of your theatrical events.

My concern was entirely about the licence and, in particular, the proposed hours. Now that you are prepared to amend the hours to close at 11pm - in line with other licences in the area - I am reassured, and wish you luck in your endeavours.,

Yours,

Jennifer Kavanagh


-- 
www.jenniferkavanagh.co.uk

Most recent book: "Let Me Take You by the Hand: 
true tales of London's streets"




RE: Info for CILS top up funding

		From

		Alexander Fleming

		To

		Yoram Blumann

		Cc

		Nicholas Bailey; Guy Osborn; Csicsek, Alex: WCC; julia@juliahaythorn.com; CILS106projects: WCC; Jordan Scammell; Catherine Noble

		Recipients

		yblumann@hotmail.com; n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk; G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk; acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk; julia@juliahaythorn.com; CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk; J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk; Catherine.Noble@mills-reeve.com



CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organisation. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognise the sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Mr Blumann,

Thank you for your email and for contacting the residents about this matter, I am very pleased that our proposals are suitable for both you and them.

I can confirm that the licensable activities would stop at 23:00 on each day of the week, which includes the provision of plays, films, live music, recorded music, the performance of dance, on Sales of alcohol and sale by retail of alcohol. As the venue will close at 23:00 we will not be applying for the provision of late-night refreshments. I can also confirm that the Soho Poly will comply with all the suggested conditions we put forward as part of our application, including the ones you have noted below around the supply of alcohol.

Thanks once again for taking this forward with the residents, and should you need any further information please don't hesitate to contact me.

With best wishes,

Alexander

-----Original Message-----
From: Yoram Blumann <yblumann@hotmail.com>
Sent: Friday, May 5, 2023 10:10 AM
To: Alexander Fleming <A.Fleming@westminster.ac.uk>
Cc: Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>; Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>; Csicsek, Alex: WCC <acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk>; julia@juliahaythorn.com; CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk; Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>
Subject: Re: Info for CILS top up funding

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University. Do not click on any links or open attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Dear Mr Felming,

Thank you very much for your email and a copy of your letter;

I went back to the residents who contacted us, and I am very happy to say that they agree to the proposals you set in your email;

As per our usual custom, I want to confirm what is being agreed:
that the application would be amended in the following way:
the provision of late-night refreshments, provision of plays, films, live music, recorded music, the performance of dance, on Sales of alcohol, sale by retail of alcohol and the hours would terminate at 2300 every day of the week, and that the premises would be open between 0900-2300 every day of the week.
This is subjected to a set of conditions- as proposed in the application; the most relevant for residents -in this case- are conditions 10 & 11:
quote:
10. the licensable activities authorised by this licence and provided at the premises shall be ancillary to the main function of the premises as a cultural venue 11. the supply of alcohol at the premises shall only be to:
a. persons there taking part in rehearsals and more educational purposes b. customer, patrons or members there to view a performance or exhibition or cultural event [including permanent or temporary collections] unquote we take this to mean that the licensable activities would only take place when the premises are open for events- performances, rehearsals, workshops, exhibitions etc rather than on a daily basis.

If you could please confirm the above, I would contact WCC and withdraw our objection, subject to our agreement.

many thanks and regards

Yoram

________________________________________
From: Alexander Fleming <A.Fleming@westminster.ac.uk>
Sent: 04 May 2023 13:37
To: yblumann@hotmail.com
Cc: Nicholas Bailey; Guy Osborn; Csicsek, Alex: WCC; julia@juliahaythorn.com; CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk; Jordan Scammell
Subject: Re: Info for CILS top up funding

Dear Mr Blumann,

Thank you for your email below, which has been forwarded to me as the person responsible for the application for a new premises licence for the Soho Poly.

I did receive the details of your concerns from Westminster City Council and I have written to you via the address given of the Fitzrovia Community Centre. I am sorry that it seems the letter hasn't reached you yet, but I have attached a copy to this email for your information.

Just to answer the concern you have noted around the hours, when the application was submitted, it was for the core hours for a cultural venue as set out in Westminster's Statement of Licencing Policy, which is 9am to midnight. However, we have noted from the objections that the hours are a concern to you and some of our other neighbours, and so we have amended the operating times of the Soho Poly to finish at 11:00pm instead.

I do hope that addresses the concern for you, but if you have any further comments or queries on the licencing application, please do not hesitate to contact me at this email address.

With best wishes,

Alexander



________________________________
From: Yoram Blumann <yblumann@hotmail.com<mailto:yblumann@hotmail.com>>
Sent: 04 May 2023 11:27
To: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>; Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>
Cc: Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>>; Csicsek, Alex: WCC <acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk>>; julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com> <julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com>>; Gwilym Harbottle <gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com<mailto:gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com>>; CILS106projects: WCC <CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk>>
Subject:

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University. Do not click on any links or open attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Jordan,

I am very happy that we were able to assist you financially again, and wish you all the best!

However, we have a concern regarding a related matter: an application for a premises license for Soho Playhouse- and a public hearing scheduled for 11 May 2023- in less than a weeks' time; the application is here:
the reference is 23/00972/lipn and can be seen here:
https://idoxpa.westminster.gov.uk/online-applications/files/AE72655E56FA34FA4D9669D4B44155C4/pdf/23_00972_LIPN-APPLICATION_FORM_REDACTED-7684980.pdf

the hours requested are daily from 0900 to midnight for the serving of alcohol, live music, dance, and an extension on New Year's Eve to 0500.
although condition 10 says that the premises would only operate when the venue is operating, the hours asked for are excessive and beyond the core hour policies of Westminster City Council Policy.
why do you need such extensive hours, and live song and dance for serving visitors to the Soho Playhouse after events? surely by 2130 performances and events would end?

It would not surprise you that there is widespread opposition to it, leading to a planned public hearing on this application scheduled for Thurs 11th May 2023.
You can read the long list of objections from local residents, the comments by the various officialdom and the policy on core hours in this document:
https://westminster.moderngov.co.uk/documents/g6294/Public%20reports%20pack%2011th-May-2023%2010.00%20Licensing%20Sub-Committee%204.pdf?T=10

FitzWest is here to assist residents, and we have been approached by residents for assistance. you can see our comments on this application in the report. I will be appearing in the hearing on behalf of the residents.

We would agree to core hours operations - so the premises would be open only when there is activity there such as plays, workshops and some related events, but not on a daily basis- and the opening hours should not exceed core hours. We would like to ensure that if there are events involving children [schools etc], only soft drinks would be available.
Much to our disappointment, we have not been approached by the applicant- does he work at the University? I do not recall meeting him? or the solicitors.

As I said, we would agree to core hours - and insist on the condition that the bar would only operate on the days the Soho Poly is open to the public.

A hearing would cost Soho Poly money- your legal representation- and would be embarrassing- it shows a lack of community engagement on your behalf- something that is surely not intended.

I wonder if you could assist with this, so we avoid the need for a public hearing in front of a committee, so we can reach a compromise.
FitzWest strongly supports the Soho Playhouse, and so do I, and it would be a pity if it came to a confrontational public discussion in front of the licensing sub-committee.


many thanks and regards

Yoram












________________________________________
From: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>
Sent: 04 May 2023 07:49
To: Nicholas Bailey
Cc: Guy Osborn; Csicsek, Alex: WCC; julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com>; Yoram Blumann; Gwilym Harbottle; CILS106projects: WCC
Subject: RE: Info for CILS top up funding

Dear Nick,

That is wonderful news, thank you to everyone involved in the decision-making process.

Noted re the condition. Very much hope to have some good news in the next 2-3 weeks to share.

Alex, do let us know if you require any additional information.

Thanks again, and for all of your support.

Best wishes,
Jordan

________________________________
From: Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Sent: Wednesday, May 3, 2023 5:59:07 PM
To: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Cc: Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>>>; Csicsek, Alex: WCC <acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk%3cmailto:acsicsek@westminster.gov.uk>>>; julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com%3cmailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com>> <julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com<mailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com%3cmailto:julia@juliahaythorn.com>>>; Yoram Blumann <yblumann@hotmail.com<mailto:yblumann@hotmail.com<mailto:yblumann@hotmail.com%3cmailto:yblumann@hotmail.com>>>; Gwilym Harbottle <gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com<mailto:gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com<mailto:gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com%3cmailto:gwilymharbottle@googlemail.com>>>; CILS106projects: WCC <CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk<mailto:CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk%3cmailto:CILS106projects@westminster.gov.uk>>>
Subject: Re: Info for CILS top up funding

Hi Jordan,

Many thanks for the further information.

Because of time passing since this project was originally submitted (January 2022) and the current level of inflation in the building industry, we have agreed an exceptional additional payment of £10,000.

This is conditional on the remainder being raised from other donors and that Alex and the CIL team are happy to accept our recommendation for this allocation from our NCIL budget.

It's probably best if you ask Alex at WCC what additional information he needs in order to obtain approval for the additional expenditure.

Good luck with the project and we look forward to hearing about the completion,

best wishes

Nick

Nick Bailey
Secretary
Fitzrovia West Neighbourhood Forum

E: n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>
or njbailey2021@gmail.com<mailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com<mailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com%3cmailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com>>
________________________________
From: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Sent: 02 May 2023 08:48
To: Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Cc: Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Subject: RE: Info for CILS top up funding


Hi Nick,



I hope you had a good bank holiday weekend.



Yes, so of the total fit-out costs (table 2) at just over £62k, additional costs during the project due to unforeseen issues combined with overall costs coming in slightly higher, the following (green) is the approx. shortfall. I hope this is clearer.



Re other funders, we have some spare dormant donor funds we're hoping to secure through charity commission in the region of £10,000.



I hope this helps?



Best wishes,

Jordan



1

Replace and relocate distribution board to below stairs

3,978.00

2

Internally clean existing Air Handling Unit and Ductwork

990

3

Ground floor containment of existing cabling

3,175.75

4

14 Pair cable for future stage lighting bar

631.25

5

Additional Illuminated EXIT sign by basement lobby door

437.5

6

Remove existing external louvre and install full size louvre

581.25

7

Additional green room transfer grille

356.25

8

Additional supply air branch to rear of audience area

787.5

9

Install electric radiators in lieu of LTHW radiators

3,687.50

10

WHB & kitchen drain diversions for lift well stack removal

468.75

11

Door hold open power supply

285

12

Relocate ground floor control panel into adjacent cupboard

1,212.50

13

Ground floor toilet ventilation

In Specification

14

Basement lighting rewiring

2,397.50

15

Replace ground floor distribution board

1,962.50

16

Additional power outlets in basement

645

17

Remove and Reinstate Services for Anti Damp Render

1,746.00

18

Ground Floor power socket relocation.

56.25

19

External Illuminated Sign Power Supply

537.5

20

Replace / Rewire power and control to existing AHU

531.25

21

Replace AHU control valve and actuator and repipe

1,506.86

22

Remove power sockets on ground floor column

112.5

23

External Cast Iron Rainwater Pipe Unblock and Alter

3,962.50

24

Weekend Working for scaffolding

1,000.00

25

Scaffolding

2,000

26

Ground floor Partitions double board and sound proof

3,260.00

27

Board out ceiling with Ply

695

28

Board ceiling with fire line board

3,350.00

29

Make good and decorate classroom

1,785.00

30

Carpet tiles in classroom

4,768.00

31

Sika Render basement main wall

6,986.00

32

New dado rear wall ground floor

555

33

Additional data ground floor / basement area

2,752.70

34

Additional vinyl corridor

1,550.00

35

Level floor to corridor 40mm out

1,277.00

36

Asbestos to lift shaft area

2,200.00

37

Air test

350

62,577.81

ADDITIONAL COSTS

22,312.56





From: Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Sent: Friday, April 28, 2023 6:42 PM
To: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Cc: Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Subject: Re: Info for CILS top up funding



Hi Jordan,



Could you please separate the two tables and explain what they are showing. You mention a shortfall of c.£20k but could you explain which costs they refer to or can you not separate them from the total fitout budget?



Do you have any other contributions from other funders?



many thanks



Nick



Nick Bailey

E: n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>

or njbailey2021@gmail.com<mailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com<mailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com%3cmailto:njbailey2021@gmail.com>>



________________________________

From: Jordan Scammell <J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:J.Scammell@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Sent: 28 April 2023 10:35
To: Nicholas Bailey <n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:n.bailey@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Cc: Guy Osborn <G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk<mailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk%3cmailto:G.Osborn@westminster.ac.uk>>>
Subject: Info for CILS top up funding



Dear Nick,



As per the original CILS application, the overall budget included at the time came to just shy of £400,000 (see breakdown below). Fit out and finishes were estimated at £38,752. However, as you can see from the second, updated budget, they have increased to £62,577, an increase of £23,825.



We had £38,327 for contingency budgeted (15%), however, this has been consumed by essential works as part of the Soho Poly construction notes in the table below, not the fit-out costs. Thus, we still have a shortfall of just over £20,000, so any additional support from CILS would be a huge help to help us meet these costs.

Budget Element

Cost (£)

Demolition / Enabling Works

26,200

Infrastructure and ground floor

1,200

Frame, Upper Floor and Stairs

25,200

Building envelope/damp proofing

26,000

Fit out and finishes

38,752

Services (including lift and conveyor/wheelchair platform lift)

93,818

Sub-total facilitating and building works

211,170

Main contractor prelimns 15%

31,675.50

Main contractor OHP 6%

12,670.20

Total building works

255,515.70

Consultant's fees 15%

38,327.36

Contingency 15%

38,327.36

Sub total

332,170.41

VAT

66,434.08

Total project costs

£398,604.50





Soho Poly List of Variation Instructions to date

1

Replace and relocate distribution board to below stairs

3,978.00

2

Internally clean existing Air Handling Unit and Ductwork

990

3

Ground floor containment of existing cabling

3,175.75

4

14 Pair cable for future stage lighting bar

631.25

5

Additional Illuminated EXIT sign by basement lobby door

437.5

6

Remove existing external louvre and install full size louvre

581.25

7

Additional green room transfer grille

356.25

8

Additional supply air branch to rear of audience area

787.5

9

Install electric radiators in lieu of LTHW radiators

3,687.50

10

WHB & kitchen drain diversions for lift well stack removal

468.75

11

Door hold open power supply

285

12

Relocate ground floor control panel into adjacent cupboard

1,212.50

13

Ground floor toilet ventilation

In Specification

14

Basement lighting rewiring

2,397.50

15

Replace ground floor distribution board

1,962.50

16

Additional power outlets in basement

645

17

Remove and Reinstate Services for Anti Damp Render

1,746.00

18

Ground Floor power socket relocation.

56.25

19

External Illuminated Sign Power Supply

537.5

20

Replace / Rewire power and control to existing AHU

531.25

21

Replace AHU control valve and actuator and repipe

1,506.86

22

Remove power sockets on ground floor column

112.5

23

External Cast Iron Rainwater Pipe Unblock and Alter

3,962.50

24

Weekend Working for scaffolding

1,000.00

25

Scaffolding

2,000

26

Ground floor Partitions double board and sound proof

3,260.00

27

Board out ceiling with Ply

695

28

Board ceiling with fire line board

3,350.00

29

Make good and decorate classroom

1,785.00

30

Carpet tiles in classroom

4,768.00

31

Sika Render basement main wall

6,986.00

32

New dado rear wall ground floor

555

33

Additional data ground floor / basement area

2,752.70

34

Additional vinyl corridor

1,550.00

35

Level floor to corridor 40mm out

1,277.00

36

Asbestos to lift shaft area

2,200.00

37

Air test

350

62,577.81



I hope this information helps, and is sufficient. If any further information is required, please do let me know.



Best wishes,

Jordan





Sent from Outlook for iOS<https://aka.ms/o0ukef>

The University of Westminster is a charity and a company limited by guarantee. Registration number: 977818 England. Registered Office: 309 Regent Street, London W1B 2HW.

This message and its attachments are private and confidential. If you have received this message in error, please notify the sender and remove it and its attachments from your system.
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The University of Westminster is a charity and a company limited by guarantee. Registration number: 977818 England. Registered Office: 309 Regent Street, London W1B 2HW.
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RE: Application 23/00972/LIPN 16 Riding House Street W1W 7EB

		From

		Alexander Fleming

		To

		Drayan, Anil: WCC

		Cc

		Catherine Noble

		Recipients

		adrayan@westminster.gov.uk; Catherine.Noble@mills-reeve.com



CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organisation. Do not click links or open attachments unless you recognise the sender and know the content is safe.


  _____  




Hi Anil,



 



Thanks for the email, and detailing all your proposed conditions for the application for the Soho Poly.



 



I can confirm that all your proposals are acceptable to us, and so if you can include them in the report to the committee I would be grateful.



 



Thanks for the prompt on the residents too, the treasurer of the FitzWest residents committee has now agreed to withdraw their application, so will be contacting the licensing officer about this.



 



With best wishes,



Alex



 



From: Drayan, Anil: WCC <adrayan@westminster.gov.uk> 
Sent: Thursday, May 4, 2023 10:35 AM
To: Alexander Fleming <A.Fleming@westminster.ac.uk>
Cc: Catherine Noble <Catherine.Noble@mills-reeve.com>
Subject: Application 23/00972/LIPN 16 Riding House Street W1W 7EB 



 



 CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the University. Do not click on any links or open attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.



Hi Alex



 



I understand Licensing hours are to be reduced to 11pm and following the site visit Environmental Health propose the following conditions in addition to those that are already being offered with the application:



 



1.	On evenings when licensable activities are carried out there shall be at least one member of staff present at the exit from 10.45 pm until the last patron has left. The duties of this staff member shall include reminding patrons to leave the area quietly.

2.	The premises licence holder shall ensure that any patrons smoking outside shall be limited to a maximum of 2 persons at any one time.

3.	Patrons permitted to temporarily leave and then re-enter the premises, e.g. to smoke, shall not be permitted to take drinks or glass containers with them

4.	The approved arrangements at the premises, including means of escape provisions, emergency warning equipment, the electrical installation and mechanical equipment, shall at all material times be maintained in good condition and full working order.

5.	All emergency doors shall be maintained effectively self-closing and not held open other than by an approved device.

6.	The edges of the treads of steps and stairways shall be maintained so as to be conspicuous.

7.	Curtains and hangings shall be arranged so as not to obstruct emergency safety signs or emergency equipment.

8.	All fabrics, curtains, drapes and similar features shall be either non-combustible or be durably or inherently flame retarded fabric

9.	Before the premises open to the public, the plans as deposited will be checked by the Environmental health Consultation Team to ensure they are an accurate reflection of the premises constructed. Where there are minor changes to the premises layout during the course of construction new plans shall be provided to the Environmental Health Consultation Team and the Licensing Authority.

10.	No licensable activities shall take place at the premises until the premises has been assessed as satisfactory by the Environmental Health Consultation Team at which time this condition shall be removed from the Licence by the licensing authority.



 



Please advise if these are acceptable – a reply to this e-mail shall suffice – and I’ll get them included in the report to the Committee.



 



Note if any of the residents you have written to no longer object they should be advised to inform the Licensing Service (i.e. Emanuela Meloyan)



 



Best regards



 



Anil



 



Mr Anil Drayan



Environmental Health Officer | Environmental Health Consultation Team



Westminster City Council | 64 Victoria Street | SW1E 6QP



Tel: 07931546137   Email:  adrayan@westminster.gov.uk web: www.westminster.gov.uk



 







 



 



 



 





***********************************************************************************
COVID-19 VACCINATIONS

The COVID-19 vaccine is our first line of defence against coronavirus. The vaccine has been proven to be safe and effective at protecting people against serious illness from coronavirus. For information about vaccine centres and how to book your appointment, visit: www.westminster.gov.uk/vaccinations 
***********************************************************************************
FREE EARLY EDUCATION AND CHILDCARE

15 hours of free early education and childcare is available for all 3 and 4 year olds for up to 38 weeks per year, with an extended entitlement of 30 hours where eligible.

Funded early education and childcare places are also available for 2 year olds, with up to 15 hours of free education for those eligible.

Find out more at: https://bit.ly/wccfis
***********************************************************************************
Westminster City Council switchboard: +44 20 7641 6000.
www.westminster.gov.uk
***********************************************************************************
This E-Mail may contain information which is privileged, confidential and protected from disclosure.
If you are not the intended recipient of this E-mail or any part of it, please telephone Westminster City Council immediately on receipt.
You should not disclose the contents to any other person or take copies.
***********************************************************************************
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2 May 2023

Dear

Soho Poly: Application for a new premises licence at 16 Riding House Street

| work for the University of Westminster (the “University”) and am responsible for the Application for a
new premises ("the Application”) for the Soho Poly. As there have been objections to the Application by
our local neighbours, including yourself, | wanted to write to you to explain the need for the Application
and to give you some additional information about it.

As you may know, the Soho Poly also has a rich history. It was a much-loved theatre in the 1970s and
1980s, and writers and actors such as Hanif Kureishi, Simon Callow and Harriet Walter cut their teeth
there. The University rediscovered the Soho Poly in the basement of 16 Riding House Street in 2012
and knowing that very few small venues from this period remain in London, the University put
together plans to restore it, and to create a vibrant cultural space, which would honour the history
of the building and provide a vibrant performance space and venue of community engagement. We
have been working with the National Lottery Heritage Fund to preserve this history and continue the
venue’s legacy. Most importantly of all, the Soho Poly was known for being friendly, open and
inclusive. As we go forward, we are committed to ensuring that it continues to be a place where
people can come together to share their stories and experience the transformative power of the
arts.

Our aim is for the Soho Poly to become an integral part of the local community — an accessible and
welcoming space, where people from all walks of life can come together to enjoy arts and cultural
activities. We are committed to providing workshops and performances that cater to the unique
needs and interests of the area. We have forged strong partnerships with organisations such as
Open Age, the Fitzrovia Centre and the Westminster LGBT forum. Events in recent years have
already brought residents together for activities including lunchtime play readings, small scale
concerts, craft workshops and educational talks. During the pandemic, we also continued to support
vulnerable communities online.

Historically, the Soho Poly had an entrance on Riding Street. As a standalone, community focused venue
(which will be managed as a separate entity to the rest of the University), it is appropriate for the Soho
Poly to have its own licence and entrance. This will help to maintain a separate identity from the
University. It is therefore proposed that the original Riding House Street entrance be used for licenced
events in the Soho Poly.

Estates, Planning and Services
University of Westminster

32-38 Well Street

London W1T 3UW

- ha. f A charity and a company limited by guarantee
E: bs-helpdesks@westminster.ac.uk Registration number 977818 England

Registered office 309 Regent Street London W1B 2HW
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Separately, the University has a premises licence for the building 4 — 12 Little Titchfield Street. This
licence will not be altered in any way, and the conditions that are in place on that licence will remain,
including that for licensed activities in those premises, all guests and attendees will enter and exit
through the Little Titchfield Street entrance (save for in case of emergencies).

| do want to emphasize that we are not opening a student bar or any other type of regular drinking
establishment in the venue. The space is a cultural venue. The space has already been used for non-
licensable activities such as community writing workshops, and on these occasions there has been no
disturbance to the local area. The capacity of the space is limited to 60 people; ensuring that this number
of people exit the theatre quietly at the end of a performance will be manageable for the venue staff.

The University is mindful of its neighbours, and its place in the community. When the application was
made, the University applied for the normal core hours for a cultural venue (being 9am to midnight as set
out in Westminster Council’s Statement of Licencing Policy). However, having considered the objections
that have been raised, the University appreciates that the hours are a concern to some of our
neighbours. As it is very unlikely that any of our cultural events would run until midnight, | am very
happy to amend the operating hours of the theatre space to finish at 11:00pm instead.

| do hope this has addressed your concerns, and if you would like any further information about the
application or the Soho Poly theatre space, please do not hesitate to contact me via email at
a.fleming@westminster.ac.uk

Yours sincerely,

Y2

Alexander Fleming
Estates, Planning and Services

Estates, Planning and Services
University of Westminster

32-38 Well Street

London W1T 3UW

E: bs-helpdesks@westminster.ac.uk A charity and a company limited by guarantee

Registration number 977818 England
Registered office 309 Regent Street London W1B 2HW
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Subject: Licensing Sub-Committee 11th May 2023

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the organisation. Do not click links or open
attachments unless you recognise the sender and know the content is safe.

Good Morning

Just a reminder we require any additional documents and notification of participants by
midday today for the Licensing Sub-Committee that is held next Thursday. This is
because of the Bank Holiday on Monday.

Many Thanks

Karyn Abbott

Senior Licensing Officer

Licensing Team

Public Protection & Licensing Department

Westminster City Council
15" Floor

64 Victoria Street
London SW1E 6QP

Mobile 07866 019698
Call Centre (for general queries) 020 7641 6500

FARER = ®

WESTMINSTER City of Westminster
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COVID-19 VACCINATIONS

The COVID-19 vaccine is our first line of defence against coronavirus. The
vaccine has been proven to be safe and effective at protecting people against
serious illness from coronavirus. For information about vaccine centres and how to

book your appointment, visit: www.westminster.gov.uk/vaccinations
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FREE EARLY EDUCATION AND CHILDCARE

15 hours of free early education and childcare is available for all 3 and 4 year olds
for up to 38 weeks per year, with an extended entitlement of 30 hours where
eligible.

Funded early education and childcare places are also available for 2 year olds,
with up to 15 hours of free education for those eligible.

Find out more at: https:/bit.ly/wccfis
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http://www.westminster.gov.uk/vaccinations
https://cas5-0-urlprotect.trendmicro.com/wis/clicktime/v1/query?url=https%3a%2f%2fbit.ly%2fwccfis&umid=3621fe0d-1444-4ae2-ba1e-d33d461faedb&auth=f23bd3b3794c7a5914053bd0a99b1b4837b89b14-3621b130ce355339647938ce5d088f6c01af8c26

Westminster City Council switchboard: +44 20 7641 6000.
www.westminster.gov.uk
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This E-Mail may contain information which is privileged, confidential and protected
from disclosure.

If you are not the intended recipient of this E-mail or any part of it, please
telephone Westminster City Council immediately on receipt.

You should not disclose the contents to any other person or take copies.
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If our account details change, we will never notify these to you by email. If you have any doubt
whatsoever then please contact us by telephone as soon as possible for verification.

b% Please consider the environment - do you really need to print this email?

Mills & Reeve LLP

Nineteen years running as one of The Sunday Times'100 Best Companies To Work For: 2004 -
2022

This email is confidential and may be privileged. If you are not the intended recipient please
accept our apologies. Please do not disclose, copy, or distribute information in this email nor
take any action in reliance on its contents: to do so is strictly prohibited and may be unlawful.
Please inform us that this message has gone astray before deleting it. Thank you for your co-
operation.

We may record events, meetings or calls for professional, business and regulatory purposes.
Further information on how we will use personal data captured on calls: https://www.mills-
reeve.com/information/privacy-notice-for-recorded-events-meetings-and-calls.

Mills & Reeve LLP is a limited liability partnership registered in England and Wales with
registered number OC326165 and VAT number GB 104 8345 88. Its registered office is at 24
King William Street, London, EC4R 9AT, which is the London office of Mills & Reeve LLP. A
list of members (with details of each member's professional qualification) may be inspected at
any of the LLP's offices or on our website. The term 'partner’ is used to refer to a member of
Mills & Reeve LLP. Mills & Reeve LLP is authorised and regulated by the Solicitors Regulation
Authority and is subject to the SRA Standards and Regulations, which can be viewed at:

https://www.sra.org.uk/solicitors/standards-requlations/.

Further information about Mills & Reeve LLP including the location of its offices can be found
on our website at: www.mills-reeve.com.

This email has been checked for viruses by the screening system used by Mills & Reeve LLP.
However, Mills & Reeve LLP cannot guarantee that this email and any attachments are virus
free. To maintain service standards, emails sent to or by individuals at Mills & Reeve LLP may
be read by others at the firm. Service cannot be effected on Mills & Reeve LLP by email
without our express prior agreement.
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